CITY OF THORNTON – JANUARY 8, 2018 – 7:00 P.M. – CITY HALL
The Thornton City Council met on the above date and time with Mayor Mike Jensen calling the meeting to order.  Council members present:  Betty Jensen, Michael Younge, Randall Bohman, Rob Duff and Roger Engebretson.  Also, present:  Tom Janeka, City Attorney, Mike Moeller, Brian Crowell and Shelby Steenhard.  
Bohman made a motion to approve the agenda.  Duff seconded, motion carried.
Younge made a motion to approve the minutes from the December meeting.  Bohman seconded, motion carried.

Jensen made a motion to approve payment of the bills.  Younge seconded, motion carried.

A water customer survey created by the IDNR was discussed.  The survey will be used to find the types of water lines customers have, the information gathered will assist in the City’s Lead & Copper Sampling Plan.  The surveys should be returned to City Hall by March 1st.

Janeka reported that he has been in contact with Larry Kuecker with Cahoy pump regarding the water leaking around the pump.  Kuecker is working on a plan for repairs.
Janeka reported that he and Charlie Dickman removed loosed materials they considered dangerous from the abandoned buildings located at 312, 316 and 320 Main Street.  Janeka said the buildings appear to be in good condition after the removal.

Proposed salaries for City employees were reviewed for F/Y 2018-19 for budgeting purposes.  Brian Crowell commended the employees for their work, thus making the elected officials jobs much easier. Crowell also expressed the need for the Council to look into employee healthcare, this would attract more candidates for the City Clerk and Public Works Superintendent positions in the future.  Attorney Moeller noted that with the City being small, the employees do work of what larger City’s have covered by multiple employees.  Council member Jensen expressed the need to focus on Economic Development and cutback on compensation to employees.  Jensen suggested working with 2% increase for City employees for budgeting purposes.  After further discussion Bohman said he would like to see how 2 1/2% would look.  Younge agreed with Bohman to have the Clerk use 2 1/2% in creating the budget for the workshop.  The Council also agreed to have the Clerk contact healthcare insurance agents to present costs at a future Council meeting.
The Clerk reported a number of the recommendations from ICAP following the Loss Control visit have been completed and the remaining are being worked on.   Amendments were made to the Employee Handbook.  A risk transfer contract template for contractors was drafted by the City Attorney.  The Fire Department and Library have complied with their recommendations.  Janeka completed 2 of the 3 tasks at the City Park, work on the pea rock at the playground will be completed in the spring. The remaining items left to be completed are UL rated exits signs and emergency lighting in the Community Center and at the library.  Estimates for these items will be presented at the February Council meeting.
Mayor Jensen appointed Council member Younge as Mayor Pro-tem.
Shelby Steenhard was appointed to fill the vacated seat of Mike Jensen on the Board of Adjustment, with the term ending June 30, 2020.

Jensen made a motion to approve the following appointments for 2018.  City Clerk – Michelle Duff, Public Works Superintendent – Tom Janeka, Public Utilities Superintendent – Greg Meier, City Attorney – Sorensen/Moeller Law Office (Mike Moeller & John Sorensen), Official Newspaper – Pioneer Enterprise. Duff seconded, motion carried.
Younge made a motion to have Tom Janeka as the City’s representative for the 2018 Landfill Board.  Bohman seconded, motion carried.

The Thornton EMT’s asked that a report be given to the Council on the meeting that was held the previous week with representatives from both Meservey and Thornton EMT’s, along with the Mayors, Clerks, insurance agents and a Council member.  The purpose was to discuss combining the two groups into one, with the newly combined group based in Thornton. Details will be worked out and a 28E Agreement created.   The Council agreed to have the EMT’s move forward.
Department budget proposals for F/Y 2018-19 were presented.  Fire Chief Shelby Steenhard reported the loan on the tanker truck was paid off in July, but the department would like to continue to have the $16,387 in the budget due to outdated fire gear (new gear is approximately $3,700 per fire fighter) and the need for a truck in the future.  Both the Library and EMT’s requested the same amount as their current budgets.
Crowell & Steenhard left at 7:45 p.m.
The budget workshop was set for Monday, January 22nd at 6:30 P.M.
Younge made a motion to adopt by Resolution, First Security Bank & Trust as the City’s depository for 2018.  Engebretson seconded.  Roll call vote, Jensen aye, Younge aye, Bohman abstained due to conflict of interest, Duff aye, Engebretson aye, therefore Resolution #18-01 adopted. 
The City’s Emergency Operation’s Plan was reviewed.  Bohman made a motion to adopt the plan by Resolution.  Jensen seconded.  Roll call vote, Jensen aye, Younge aye, Bohman aye, Duff aye, Engebretson aye, therefore Resolution #18-02 adopted.

Due to the change in elected officials, the 2017-18 Council Committees were amended.
The Clerk presented a request from Greg Meier for the City to share the expense with the City of Swaledale for his registration fees for IRWA’s Annual Conference on February 13th.  Thornton’s share being $75.  Jensen made a motion to share the cost with Swaledale.  Duff seconded, motion carried.

Due to the recent frigid weather conditions, Janeka reported he monitored the water temperatures at a couple of commercial properties on Main Street.  Janeka reported he has no concerns of frozen water pipes at this time, but will continue to monitor.  Customers concerned with the possibility of pipes freezing should take the temperature of their water.  Customers who run water are responsible for the gallons consumed.
Bohman made a motion to adjourn.  Duff seconded, motion carried.

Michelle Duff, Thornton City Clerk

Mike Jensen, Mayor of Thornton

